Minutes of Combs Parish Council Meeting Monday 20 April 2020 at 7.30pm, via Zoom remote meetings

(DRAFT UNTIL SIGNED)

Present: S Scarff (Chairman); J Crooks (Councillor); V Whitehead (Councillor); T Chaplin (Councillor); I Walker (Councillor); K Oakes (County Councillor); J Matthissen (District Councillor)(arrived 9.00pm); T Bamber (Clerk).

Attending: five members of the public were present, including the parish clerk for Onehouse, attending to view a virtual meeting.

1. Apologies for absence

D Thorpe (Councillor); C Todhunter (Vice Chairman)(with council's prior agreement);

2. Declarations of interest

Cllr S Scarff in respect of 10(a) (iii)

3. Public Forum

Those attending were there in respect of various planning applications and the Chairman confirmed they may speak when the subjects arose.

4. Minutes of meeting held on Monday 9 March 2020

Minutes for 9 March 2020 were reviewed and were to be signed as a true and accurate copy of the meeting by the Chairman.

5. Matters arising from the minutes

No matters arising that are not dealt with elsewhere.

6. County Councillor's Report

Cllr Oakes referred the councillors to her report (appendix i) and explained that, due to the current emergency, it has not been easy to follow up many matters.

7. District Councillor's Report

Cllr Matthissen went through his report. This is attached as appendix ii. It was noted that green waste was becoming a problem since the council had stopped collecting it. Cllr Matthissen reported that staff in the recycling department were severely reduced in number at the moment but that this was a known issue.

8. Parish Council Chairman's Report

The Chairman noted that the community spirit had been admirably demonstrated during the current pandemic. Other than this there were no matters not raised elsewhere.

Pur

9. Clerk's Report

No matters not raised elsewhere.

10. Planning

- a. Applications received for consideration
 - i. DC/20/01041 The Appleyard, Bildeston Road erection of extensions front and rear. While there was general support for the application, Cllr Crooks observed that the top floor would not be in keeping with the character of the village, as it comprised a balcony. The applicant explained that while the part of the roof was flat it did not form a balcony but rather a means for the view to be enjoyed from the bedroom.
 - By a vote of four to one councillors agreed to support the application. Cllr Walker asked that the usual caveat regarding builders' vehicles etc., be added to the Council's response.
 - ii. DC/20/01184 The Tannery Erection of new commercial building. Councillors noted that some residents were concerned about the possibility of more traffic on the road but this was not considered a significant issue in light of the existing load on the road. By a unanimous vote, councillors agreed to support the application.
 - ii. DC/20/01174 land west of the Tannery outline planning permission for 8 dwellings. While it was the case that this and the preceding application were, from the point of view of the applicant, connected (the building of dwellings to fund the commercial venture), Cllr Crooks emphasised that each application should stand or fall on its own merits. Concerns were expressed over the fact that development outside the settlement boundary could set a precedent for future applications, and also that if not carefully planned the new houses may add a jarring note to the visual impact on the approach to the village. Cllr Walker asked if the pond, which is to remain, might be made public but at the moment the applicants had no such plans, mainly due to concerns over health and safety.

With one abstention, the vote was equally split. The Chairman then exercised his casting vote and it was agreed to support the application, albeit with some proposed conditions:

- a. Hedges be kept in place to conceal appearance
- b. No construction related vehicles to be parked on the road
- The dwellings to be limited to a height of 1 and a half storeys
- iv. DC/20/01505 Fen Stables, Combs Lane erection of single storey extension Cllr Crooks reported that this application was similar to one that had been previously approved, only the extension in this application is smaller.
 - After a short discussion it was agreed unanimously that the application be supported.
- DC/20/01191 Land adjacent to Four Winds, Bildeston Road, Little Finborough erection of 1 detached dwelling.

After declaring an interest in the matter the Chairman left the meeting and proceedings continued with Cllr Whitehead as chair.

The applicant explained the need for a farm house near to the farm and vineyard. Cllr Crooks expressed the view that such a building was a fine idea but he thought it should be subject to an agricultural tie. The applicant explained that, were the building to be subject to such a condition, finance for it would be much harder to obtain. Councillors and the member of the public were all concerned that this should not be seen as the start of a precedent and one councillor was keen to ensure that no-one would perceive this as a speculative venture.

Following discussion, the councillors agreed unanimously to support the application but the report of their support should be accompanied by the foregoing concerns, as well as the customary caveat regarding construction vehicles.

Cllr Whitehead then invited the chairman to return.

- b. Decisions received from MSDC
 - i. DC/19/02077 Fen Stables, Combs Lang Non-material amendments Conditions approved. Noted

ii. DC/20/0443 & 0444 - 4 Ropers Row - erection of porch and extension - Planning and listed building consent granted. Noted

11. Finance

a. Accounts review to date - Current Account balance as of 26 March 2020 was £10,362.50 and the savings account balance as of 2 April 2020 was £1,920.79 – this has increased by £6.72 as a result of interest being added for the year.

The Budget analysis and financial summary were reviewed and accepted.

The clerk explained that as the second SID had technically been purchased in the financial year ending 31 March 2020 the asset register needed updating ready for the audit. It was AGREED that the new asset register be accepted.

The chairman enquired if some funds should be transferred from the current account into the savings account but the clerk suggested that as this would be a tedious exercise it may be more efficient to wait a short while as there are more funds in the pipeline (see below).

b. Payments received

iii. T/L T/L J G Sparkes - Interment and Inscription-

£370 and £100

iv. Locality Award - MSDC (Cllr J Matthissen - SID) -

£705

v. MSDC - CIL payment £4,354.99; precept £4,500.

Cllr Matthissen confirmed he would look into the CIL payment that should be due from reference 06314/16

Payments to hand

- i. EON Electricity for streetlights (direct debit) -£ 71.46). Approved by all councillors (Parish Councils Act 1957, S.3; Highways Act 1980 S.301)
- ii. Suffolk Association of Local Councils annual subscription £329.98. Payment was AGREED by all councillors. Cheque number 22228 was written, and the clerk will arrange for it to be signed by Cllrs Whitehead and Scarff. (Local Government Act 1972, s133)

12. Coronavirus - Village response

The chairman reported that the village helpline had been set up, and that while over 40 residents have stepped up to offer help, only a small number of people have approached the council. It is clear that most residents are already helping neighbours without recourse to the helpline but the chairman emphasised that the helpline served as an important backstop to ensure nobody who needed help was missed.

Information for the benefit of residents is being loaded to the village website regularly and the clerk was instructed to post a flyer recently received from the coffee caravan.

13. Any other business - potentially for inclusion on the next agenda

- Cllr Chaplin suggested that the possibility of changing the venue for meetings be included if space permits next time. The chairman explained that several agenda items had been held over this month, in order to simplify this first virtual meeting. If possible, all those items should be on the agenda next month.
- Cllr Whitehead reported that the footbridge over the stream forming part of FP59 (from Burnthouse Lane) had some rotten boards. Cllr Oakes confirmed that she would report this.

14. Date and time of next meeting – Monday 11 May 2020 at 7.30pm (if lockdown is eased this may be preceded by the annual parish meeting, however Cllr Oakes reported that the government has currently suspended all parish meetings)

The Meeting closed at 9.25pm

Appendix i – County Councillor's Report



April 2020 Monthly Parish Newsletter



Visit <u>suffolk.gov.uk/coronavirus</u> for health information, schools guidance, business advice and service changes that might affect you.

Keep up to date on the Government's response here: https://www.gov.uk/government/topical-events/coronavirus-covid-19-uk-government-response

COVID-19 related news

HOME, BUT NOT ALONE



A new Suffolk-focused community service was set up on 24 March to support people who need help during the COVID-19 pandemic.

Called 'Home, But Not Alone', the service has been launched to help connect people who want to volunteer in their communities with neighbours who are most in need.

The service will mean willing volunteers, charities, town and parish councils, community and religious groups can all log their details and offers of support on an app, while people who need help can phone to request support.

As the number of offers and requests grows, they will be matched so that the right help can be given where it's most needed. This support could include delivering groceries, medication or essential household goods, in line with Government social distancing guidelines.

Download the free app, called **Tribe Volunteer** from the **Apple App Store** and **Google Play Store**.

The telephone number for those in genuine need of help is freephone **0800 876 6926** and will be staffed from **9am to 5pm**, seven days a week.

The telephone line is not a general information line for COVID-19 queries, but those in need can seek information on support with care needs, loneliness, and connecting with community support.

This is a new service and will adapted to demand over the coming weeks. People are still being urged to check **GOV.UK** for the latest guidance on a wide range of issues and changes caused by the COVID-19 outbreak.

Suffolk Highways COVID-19 statement - 26 March 2020

This is a statement form Councillor Andrew Reid, Suffolk County Council Cabinet Member for Highways, Transport and Rural Affairs

Keeping Suffolk's highway network safe and moving is our top priority at this most challenging time.

Suffolk County Council and our contractor, Kier, are working together with our suppliers and sub-contractors as one team to ensure Suffolk's roads can continue to be maintained and accessible; whilst keeping our workforce and members of the public safe from the threat of COVID-19.

Our service is critical to ensuring safe travel for our emergency and health services, and for those carrying out essential tasks. I want to reassure residents that we, as a highways authority, are taking the Government's advice very seriously and working hard to continue delivering our services for you.

To enable us to do this effectively, we must keep our colleagues safe and healthy by ensuring they follow the two-metre social distancing rule, clean down equipment more frequently, and regularly clean hands. These are amongst a range of precautions we are following for the benefit of our staff and the travelling public.

Unfortunately, we have had incidents where our colleagues have had people approach them and not keep a safe two-metre distance. I must ask, that if you spot any of our teams inspecting, or working out on the highway, for your safety and theirs please keep your distance to allow them to do their work safely.

Thank you to the dedicated teams of people who are working around the clock to keep this county moving. What you are doing in these unprecedented times is remarkable. I also thank residents for your patience, it is very much appreciated.

£60,000 for foodbanks across Suffolk

On 25 March, it was announced that food banks across Suffolk will be given a share of £60,000 to keep their supplies well stocked during the Coronavirus pandemic.

This money has been donated by Suffolk County Council and will allow the food banks to restock directly with supermarkets and wholesalers.

Paul West, Suffolk County Council Cabinet member for Communities, said:

"It is now more important than ever to look after those most in need in our neighbourhoods.

"This donation is one small part of the extremely valuable work that is being done in our communities with our partners across Suffolk."

Public transport to operate on a reduced scale throughout the county because of the coronavirus pandemic

From 24 March, new timetables are in place for most public transport services, including buses, trains and community transport until further notice.

The changes reflect the fact that less people are using services as they stay at home as part of the new instructions from the Prime Minister on Covid-19. There is also a reduced availability of staff as more have to self-isolate.

Councillor Andrew Reid, Suffolk County Council's Cabinet Member responsible for Highways, Transport and Rural Affairs, said:

"Working in partnership with transport providers, we are doing all that we can to help keep vital services going for those people who must travel - our key workers and elderly and vulnerable residents.

"The changes to timetables aim to balance the reduced levels of passenger usage as people follow the new instructions to stay at home with the need to reduce the number of people required to run transport services.

"These changes will also help ensure there are enough members of staff to keep vital services running over the coming weeks and months. We will continue to monitor the situation with our partners."

Suffolk County Council is advising those who must use public transport to check with their local provider to find out the latest timetable. Further details can be found at www.suffolkonboard.com or by calling 0345 606 6171.

All Suffolk recycling centres close until further notice due to coronavirus

On 23 March, Suffolk recycling centres closed until further notice.

The safety of customers and staff is very important. Therefore, in accordance with current government coronavirus guidelines of avoiding non-essential contact and preventing a risk of infection to others, the sites will close. It is essential that we do all we can to slow down the spread of the virus.

Much of the waste that goes through the Recycling Centres is bulky waste (large items such as furniture, wood and metals) and garden waste. People should hold onto these items until the sites reopen. Do not put any electrical items in any of your bins at home.

Where possible people should compost grass cuttings and hedge trimmings and if you can't do that, keep your garden waste until the sites reopen. You can find more information on **how to compost at home**.

Please do not leave any waste outside the Recycling Centres – staff should concentrate on delivering waste services. Leaving waste outside the centres is classed as fly tipping and is a criminal offence for which people will be prosecuted.

FCC Environment staff, who operate the Recycling Centres on behalf of Suffolk County Council, may be redeployed to assist other areas of waste services across Suffolk if needed during the COVID-19 pandemic.

For further information you can visit the **Suffolk Recycling website**.

Joint statement on COVID-19 from Suffolk County Council's political group leaders – 22 March 2020

This is a joint statement made by Cllr Matthew Hicks, Leader of Suffolk County Council, Cllr Sarah Adams, Leader of the Labour Group and Cllr Penny Otton, Leader of the Liberal Democrat, Green and Independent Group.

Today we cast aside our political differences and unite around the work needed to protect Suffolk from the coronavirus pandemic that is threatening our families, communities, health and social care services, businesses and way of life.

There can be no doubt, the impact of COVID-19 will be felt in all areas of Suffolk, from our urban neighbourhoods to our rural hamlets. It will be felt by our toddlers and children, some of whom will miss their schools, playgroups and nurseries. It will push to the limit our businesses, who may struggle to maintain daily operations or have had to close. It will be very real for our elderly and vulnerable residents, for whom self-isolation and social distancing will be necessities, but also a significant worry.

It will change lives. It will demand that each one of us lives very differently for a relatively short while if we are to stand any chance of beating this virus. This means we must all be selfless and do the right thing for society, even if it negatively impacts on us. We must all follow official advice, not leave it to others. We must think about others, not ourselves. This calls for decisive action, from all walks of life. We are already seeing Suffolk communities come together with kindness and innovation to support each other.

We recognise that people are worried and anxious about what may happen in the future – we feel the same. Many of us have parents who we want to protect, or children, whose own fears we try to address with honesty and empathy. It is an unprecedented and extraordinary time.

As elected county councillors, we see first-hand the efforts being made by our own dedicated and brilliant staff and those working in district and borough councils, police, the voluntary and business sector, and the NHS, to ensure that we continue to deliver vital services. We are all working hard together, making sure that our most vulnerable residents, young or old, are given the help they need when they need it.

Our response is defined by kindness and resilience. Whether this response will take weeks or months, we are driven by compassion, determination and versatility to do the very best for the people of Suffolk.

Suffolk County Council is at the forefront of the fight against COVID-19. This is a major incident that requires the very best joint working. For our part however, today we are setting out our core actions for the people of Suffolk, many of which we have already done. We are working in a rapidly changing situation and these actions will be continuously reviewed and updated, reflecting Government advice.

- Protect our most vulnerable residents with easy access to advice, the right practical support and provision of essential public services.
- Provide more financial stability and certainty for care providers and support them to respond with maximum flexibility, including smooth transitions between hospitals and home care.
- Make changes so that elderly and disabled residents can use their concessionary bus passes for essential journeys earlier in the day.
- Work with our schools to implement the Government's school closure arrangements, including free school meals, support for vulnerable children and children of key workers.
- Communicate with everyone in Suffolk with timely, clear and relevant information in a wide range of ways.
- Redeploying Suffolk County Council staff into frontline social care roles
- Keep Suffolk's highways moving so that the emergency services can respond, and essential travel can continue.
- Ensure Suffolk Fire and Rescue has the resources to respond when lives are at risk.
- Work with district and borough councils and the Chamber of Commerce in Suffolk to support local businesses and the self-employed with advice and guidance.
- Start work now on plans to help Suffolk's communities and economy recover from COVID-19.

Our response to COVID-19 is the number one priority for Suffolk County Council. We face no greater challenge. Whilst we may not always be able to do as much as we want, we assure you that we are mobilising every resource and asset we have to protect and support our people and our county. Our great communities, businesses, schools and our public services and health colleagues are united in this fight to save lives, protect those most vulnerable and support our communities.

Thank you for the sacrifices you are making to help us to do what's right for Suffolk.

Suffolk Resilience Forum declares COVID-19 major incident in county

On 20 March, the evolving COVID-19 situation led to a major incident being declared in Suffolk.

Partners in the Suffolk Resilience Forum, including councils, health bodies and emergency services, have already been joining forces to respond to COVID-19, but the decision taken on Friday 20 March formalises joint-working and resource-sharing arrangements.

It means public organisations will work even closer than usual to tackle the challenges presented by COVID-19, including joint decision making, information-sharing, and on-the-ground support for Suffolk residents.

A major incident is called when the situation is believed to be beyond 'business-as-usual' operations and when there is the heightened risk of serious harm, damage, disruption or threat to human life or welfare.

Suffolk Police will now chair the Resilience Forum's Strategic Coordination Group, taking over from Suffolk County Council's public health team.

Stuart Keeble, Suffolk's Director of Public Health, said:

"Public bodies have well-established close working arrangements that prepare us for this kind of situation. This decision simply formalises those arrangements and makes sure we're making decisions together in a fully coordinated way.

"This is about making sure we use the resources and people available to us to tackle COVID-19 effectively. The best advice we can give people is to continue to follow all the official guidance to slow the spread of COVID-19, protect vulnerable people and protect the NHS."

Suffolk school closures

Suffolk County Council is working with partners across the sector to coordinate a response to the government's announcement on Wednesday 18 March 2020 to close schools for the majority of pupils while remaining open for vulnerable children and those whose parents are key workers.

The current definition of a key worker can be found on GOV.UK.

The government has advised that parents should keep their children at home and schools should remain open only for those children who absolutely need to attend.

Even if you are classed as a key worker, if you are in a position to keep your child at home then SCC would ask that you do so. This will enable schools to free up their resources and provides them with the opportunity to focus on the key children who need their help.

The fewer children making the journey to school, and the fewer children in educational settings, the lower the risk that the virus can spread and infect vulnerable individuals in wider society. Schools that are able to open should continue to follow Public Health England Advice with regards to cleanliness and infection control.

SCC have launched a helpline for parents which will assist them if their usual school is not open or has been unable to make alternate arrangements for pupils. If parents are classed as a key worker or have a child that is classed as vulnerable, they can call this line and SCC will liaise with schools to find them a place. The helpline number is: 01473 263985

You can find more information on school closures on suffolk.gov.uk.

There is also guidance for parents on GOV.UK.

Elderly and disabled residents can use their concessionary bus passes earlier during coronavirus outbreak

As of 19 March, Suffolk County Council is allowing concessionary travel for those with elderly and disabled bus passes before 9.30am, as the coronavirus epidemic continues.

The Council, working alongside its partners and bus companies, has revealed that it is extending its concessionary travel for those with elderly and disabled bus passes, as supermarkets make special arrangements for exclusive early morning shopping times for these people. This move has been introduced in response to panic buying in the shops which saw shelves emptied.

Previously, concessionary travel did not kick in until 9:30, after the morning rush-hour, but in response to coronavirus the local authority is allowing those who have the passes to travel earlier so they can get to the shops to buy food.

Changes to care services for customers

On 18 March it was announced that, in light of the current Covid-19 crisis, customers are likely to experience changes to the care they receive.

Customers will receive a phone call or a visit from their current care provider or Suffolk County Council's Home First team when their services are affected.

The county council's adult care team are closely monitoring the safety and wellbeing of all their service users and supporting their most vulnerable customers, who remain a priority.

Those currently receiving care and support will start to see a difference in their service in the coming weeks, or it may be that their care is provided by a different provider.

The council is working across the health and social care system to ensure the safety and wellbeing of everyone in Suffolk and will continue to keep customers updated of any changes as they arise.

Councillor Rebecca Hopfensperger, Cabinet Member for Adult Social Care, said:

"We understand that this is a very worrying and difficult time for many of our customers receiving care services.

"I want to reassure people that although they may start to see changes to their care, we are prioritising their safety, health and wellbeing. It may be that people are not be able to attend day care activities or that their care provider changes, but we will be doing what is necessary to keep them healthy, safe and well.

"I'd like to say thank you to everyone we are supporting and working with for their resilience and understanding during these unprecedented times.

Cancellation of Suffolk Walking Festival 2020

Due to the current COVID-19 pandemic, Suffolk County Council and its partners have made the difficult decision to cancel Suffolk's 13th Walking Festival.

The festival was due to launch at Clare County Park on Saturday 9 May, and was offering threeweeks of engaging and entertaining walks and events to get people out and about enjoying Suffolk's beautiful countryside.

Councillor Andrew Reid, Suffolk County Council's Cabinet Member for Highways, Transport and Rural Affairs, said:

"Due to the changing situation regarding COVID-19 and Central Government advice surrounding events, we have today sadly decided that we have no alternative but to cancel this year's Walking Festival. "Ensuring and protecting the wellness of our team and members of the public is of paramount importance.

If you have booked a place on a festival walk, the organisers of the Walking Festival will be in contact with you regarding your refund. For further formation visit **www.suffolkwalkingfestival.co.uk**.

Other news

Joint Statement on behalf of Suffolk County Council and East Suffolk Council in reaction to EDF Energy's decision to delay their Sizewell C application for a Development Consent Order – 26 March 2020

In a joint statement, Leader of Suffolk County Council, Cllr Matthew Hicks, and Leader of East Suffolk Council, Cllr Steve Gallant, said: "Both Suffolk County Council and East Suffolk Council absolutely agree that this is the right decision for EDF Energy to take at this moment in time. We believe there is no other choice for them to take during such a difficult time for us all as we focus on fighting the effect of Covid-19 across Suffolk.

"Given the critical need for our communities to have the ability to fully engage with the consultation and decision making process that forms a valuable part of the Government's formal Development Consent Order, we are relieved to hear EDF Energy has given due consideration to the timescales for making their submission and will delay for a number of weeks. We are now keen to understand what this means as we all currently expect to be living with the effects and restrictions surrounding Covid-19 for some time to come and we would not be happy to see anything done that restricts the community in taking an active part in the decision making process.

"We are keen to keep talking to EDF Energy about when it will be appropriate for all parties to see EDF Energy make their submission."

Suffolk County Council bids for better bus services

On 17 March, Suffolk County Council, as the Highways Authority, submitted a statement of intent to the Department of Transport for funds to improve some bus services.

The Department of Transport (DfT) has invited English local transport authorities outside of London to submit a bid for the 'Better Deal for Buses - Supported Bus Services' for a share of the £30 million fund to provide more frequent local bus services.

Suffolk has submitted a statement of intent for the full value of the county's allocated share of £580,715 from the DfT. The funding must be used to increase bus mileage and passengers

within Suffolk. The funding is a one-off payment that needs to be used to deliver longer-term sustainable benefits.

The DfT plans to announce which statements of intent have been successful by the end of April. The county council will then carry out further work with local bus operators to finalise which routes would benefit from the funding. Implementation will then proceed with the view of services commencing late summer 2020.

Suffolk County Council is also working to identify further opportunities in the county to bid for funding from the Government's 'Better Deal for Buses' initiatives, with deadlines for expressions of interest to be provided by the end of April.

Funding of £220 million for local transport was announced in early September by the Prime Minister Boris Johnson alongside the promise of a new national bus strategy.

Suffolk wins funding for the next stage of A12 improvements

On 13 March, it was announced that Suffolk has secured £830,000 of funding from the Department for Transport, to develop an Outline Business Case to take forward its plans to improve the A12.

Announced during the Government's budget, Suffolk County Council has been successful in winning £830,000 of funding from the Department for Transport (DfT), to develop an Outline Business Case (OBC) to take forward its plans to improve the A12 East of Ipswich.

This project is specifically looking to increase capacity and improve overall traffic flow at junctions and will explore the potential for a new pedestrian and cycle bridge over the A12.

With the funding secure, Suffolk County Council's Transport Strategy Team will now begin work to develop the outline business case which, following public consultation, will be used to make a further bid to central government for funding to deliver the scheme.

It was also announced in the budget that the DfT have given their approval for Suffolk County Council to develop and submit a Strategic Outline Business Case (SOBC) for a project to dual the A12 between the Seckford and Dobbies roundabouts near Woodbridge. Whilst this does not include any funding at this stage, the SOBC will enable SCC to bid for future funding for this project too.

Speaking about the award of funding, Councillor Matthew Hicks, Leader of Suffolk County Council, said:

"I am delighted that once again Suffolk County Council has been successful in bidding for funding from central government for large infrastructure projects. These improvements are between the A14 Seven Hills junction and the A12/A1214 Park and Ride Roundabout and will help boost road capacity and traffic flow. I am also pleased that the scheme includes additional proposals to help encourage more walking and cycling.

"We have also been successful in gaining DfT approval to start development of a Strategic Outline Business Case to dual the A12 at Woodbridge between the Seckford Roundabout and the Dobbies Roundabout, and associated improvements at those junctions. This project is at a very early stage, but gaining DfT approval means we can begin moving forwards with this important scheme for all users of the A12.

"I would like to thank all our MPs who have worked so hard lobbying government to help us secure this funding and promote Suffolk at Westminster. This proves once again that by all working together, we can achieve more for Suffolk."

Planning for the OBC will start this year and likely be complete in 2021.

Parents can now opt-in for Suffolk County Council funded school travel for 2020/2021

The process to opt-in for Suffolk County Council funded school travel for the 2020/2021 school year has opened.

If parents have a child who is already receiving Suffolk County Council funded school travel, they must opt-in by the 31 May 2020 to continue to receive it.

Families of children starting secondary school in September 2020 will receive an e-mail if they are eligible for Suffolk County Council funded school travel.

If parents have a child starting primary school in September 2020, they should not opt-in until they receive the offer of a school place (15 April 2020). If they are eligible for Suffolk County Council funded school travel they will be contacted by 15 May.

Parents whose child is not eligible for SCC funded school travel but who wish to purchase a spare seat, may do so. The application for spare seats opens on 1 July 2020.

To opt-in or for more information on the Suffolk County Council school travel policy please visit www.suffolkonboard.com/schooltravel

97% of pupils receive a place at one of their preferred Secondary Schools on National Offer Day

97% of pupils have received a place at one of their Preferred Secondary Schools in Suffolk on National Offer Day.

This year, Suffolk County Council (SCC) received 8047 applications from parents indicating at which secondary school they would prefer their child to be educated from September 2020.

7355 pupils received offers for their first preference school and 7810 pupils received an offer for one of their three preferred schools.

Councillor Mary Evans, Cabinet Member for Children's Services, Education and Skills, said:

"I am pleased that this year more families have once again received their first choice of school and that the vast majority of families have been offered a preferred school place.

"We use published criteria to decide who has priority for places so that the process is fair and clear. I appreciate that not all families will have received a place at their preferred school and where a parents' preference for a Suffolk school is refused, we will automatically add their child's name to the waiting list for that school. We will also send them information about how to lodge an appeal should they wish to do so.

"Starting secondary school is an important moment for any child, and the more we can do to make the transition to a new school smoother for them, the better."

Councils urge Government to change approach to offshore windfarms

Suffolk County Council and East Suffolk Council are continuing to lobby the Government for improved coordination of offshore windfarm projects.

If there is no coordination of these projects, Suffolk's natural environment and the people that work and live in the county are likely to suffer.

On 2 March 2020, councillors and officials met with the Department for Business, Energy & Industrial Strategy (BEIS) to express their concerns. The meeting was followed up with a letter to the new Secretary of State for BEIS, Rt Hon Alok Sharma MP.

Council officials are asking the Government to:

- Co-ordinate a new approach to how offshore windfarms connect to the electricity grid, and make the policy changes needed to make this happen.
- Provide more effective and inclusive engagement with all parties for future energy projects.
- Provide guidance on benefits and compensation to local communities, and clarity on the economic benefits of energy projects.
- Continue their commitment to support communities directly affected by these large projects.

For their part, the councils will identify issues which may stand in the way of these projects and resolve them where possible. They will also make arrangements to involve the National Grid, Government and relevant parties in discussions.

Councillor Matthew Hicks, Leader of Suffolk County Council, said:

"I am concerned that our coastal communities and countryside will suffer irreversible damage if all these energy projects are considered separately, rather than together."

"It is essential that the Government commits to a clear and coordinated approach for all the projects seeking electricity grid connections along our coastline. Suffolk County Council is fully prepared to work with the Government and all those involved to make this happen.

"We all share the vision of being net zero by 2050 and understand the long-term benefits that these projects can bring. However, we must do all we can to avoid them having a harmful impact on Suffolk's residents and natural environment."

This recent meeting with BEIS was held just days before the Government's Planning Inspectorate confirmed the timetables for both ScottishPower Renewables EA1 North and EA2 windfarm projects. The Examinations for both these projects are due to begin on 24 March 2020 and last for up to six months.

Whilst the Planning Inspectorate's Examining Authority will follow their usual process for these projects, it is interesting to note that they have sought clarification on the other similar energy projects, in particular, projects seeking grid connections in East Suffolk, as well as the Sizewell C Nuclear development.

Access for all at Suffolk rail stations

Following successful bids for funding, Needham Market and Bury St Edmunds rail stations will now receive improved access to platforms for its passengers.

A partnership of stakeholders including Greater Anglia Trains, Suffolk County Council, Mid Suffolk District Council and the Needham Market Group has secured Access for All funding – a government funding programme for schemes to improve station access.

For Needham Market, the station will receive an upgrade to improve access to the Ipswich-bound platform 2.

At the Bury St Edmunds station, the funding will provide a new accessible entrance on the north side of the station, linking the new car park with the station concourse.

Plans for improvements to the Bury station have received support from Greater Anglia Trains, Suffolk County Council, West Suffolk Council, Bury St Edmunds Town Trust and other local organisations.

Following the funding announcement, all parties involved are now committed to making the initiatives happen as soon as possible.

Councillor Alexander Nicoll, Deputy Cabinet Member for Transport at Suffolk County Council, said:

"We are delighted to have secured this funding. Both schemes are essential in ensuring that everyone can access the train.

"This work will play an important role in supporting the planned growth for the towns, as well as enabling people to travel to them.

"With climate change being at the front of everyone's agenda, it is vital that we provide the facilities that enable people to travel without using their car."

Appendix ii - District Councillor's Report

Parish report April 2020 district councillor John Matthissen

Meetings - Since the lockdown there have been no formal District Council meetings launch committees or full council. The first venture will be a planning committee on Tuesday 28th April. Some parish councils have already held meetings but tonight will be the first for me.

Where possible task groups and informal meetings are continuing to try and move forward as much council business as possible.

Decisions - Under delegated powers as augmented by government legislation some key decisions have been made by the chief executive. Most significant are the approval of section 106 conditions regarding snoasis and amendments to our statement of community involvement which means no site notices for planning applications.

Building sites – where MSDC have works in progress, these have been suspended for the present. Housing - Staff have been extremely busy in housing all rough sleepers and also sofa surfers in order to reduce risk of virus transmission. Council houses falling vacant are not being inspected and repaired for reletting as moving house is discouraged by government at present. This creates extra pressure. Achieving these actions has required the renting of two entire hotels in the district.

Help line - 0800 876 6926 - Our staff are helping to run this helpline which is receiving several hundred calls a day.

councillor@matthissen.net 01449 258894 07976 308128

Appendix iii – Chairman's Annual Report 127th Combs Annual Parish Meeting

Chairman's Report

Monday 11th May 2020

The Parish Council continues to have a busy and full agenda each month throughout the year. We have welcomed a new councillor Ian Walker, being co-opted onto the council in September. Again this year all councillors have been very active in there roles which makes the chairmans job so much easier.

Planning applications take up much of our time each month, Gladman's second application on Poplar Hill (Mill Mount Field) was refused by MSDC this then went to appeal and the planning inspector upheld that decision. Other applications included the Gardeners Arms, Jockeys Hall, Moats Tye Hall, Park Road, plus many other extensions and an application at the Tannery for a new warehouse along with new houses to be built opposite on the Park.

This year saw the introduction of our first speed sign (SID). We have 7 sites around the village to remind motorists of their speed. The council have received very supportive comments on this working and a positive reduction in speed. This success has lead to the council purchasing a second SID with help of funds from our Suffolk CC councillor Kay Oakes and our Mid Suffolk DC councillor John Matthissen. We are still waiting on Suffolk Highways for our speed signs to be repaired or replaced as many of these are missing or unreadable. A number of residents were contacted regarding overgrown hedges that obscured the highway and a big thanks to those residents for helping us with this matter.

Discussions have been taking place on the possibility of a village facility including play area, green area and a village meeting hall. Other village items include the Rural Coffee Caravan which meets at Combs Green once a month, This year we participated in the Christmas Tree recycling scheme with MSDC and our annual litter pick saw over 25 residents collecting 56 bags of rubbish from the roadside. We have manage to publish 3 newsletters this year delivering to every house in the parish with information and news of events.

The Cemetery and St Marys Churchyard continue to be maintained by David Windle and our Councillor David Thorpe, the council has received many comments on how well they are looked after.

This year has ended under somewhat devastating times, with Coronavirus (Covid19) hitting the country in March. The Government has put the the whole country into lockdown meaning that everyone except key workers are to Stay At Home. All businesses except essential have closed down, people are asked to work from home if possible. The

Parish council instigated a request for volunteers to help the elderly and those with health issues, over 40 people volunteered with many neighbours helping out with shopping and prescription collections. The Parish council has not been able to hold meetings but has put in place virtual meetings on the internet (Zoom) with all councillors logging in and holding the meetings online. We have had to suspend our newsletter for the time being but have put up several notice boards throughout the village which are updated every two weeks.

The last thing is for me thank the Parish Clerk Tony Bamber for all his work in keeping everything straight and up to date which seems to be more and more each year.

Stuart Scarff

Combs Parish Council